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2010 Newsletter produced by Loon Haunt Outposts Box 1344 Red Lake Ontario Canada P0V 2M0    807-735-2400

Click on the above banner to hear a loon tremolo.
LOON HAUNT SEASON HIGHLIGHTS 2010
Spring arrived a little early in Red Lake so Bill launched the airplane from its winter storage spot for our first trips to Monroe and Unnamed in late April.  Getting those outposts ready for Spring fishermen was routine and we were done in a couple of days.  We then left to visit our son Scott and his family in the Boston area for a few days. We had visited our daughter Kari and our granddaughter earlier in the Spring. When we returned we were eager to get to Goose Lake and begin the process of opening the camp.  We found the lake to be the lowest we have ever witnessed and “new” reefs, rocks and sandbars were everywhere, but especially in the upper river.  The boat ramps were high and dry and Bill used his excavator to pull them twenty feet to the lake’s edge.  There was no bear or tree damage so that was a bonus.  Bill put out the reef markers and found he had to put four sets of white markers in the upper river instead of the usual two so that fishermen could safely navigate on the way to Woman Falls.  A few forest fires were burning but none threatened our outposts.  Over the next couple of weeks we readied the rest of the outposts and the cabins at Goose Lake.  We were not so lucky at Cherrington Lake, however – a bear had seriously damaged two sides of the cabin and all the sides of the gas shed.  Bill figured he had to try a different approach with this nuisance bear as replacing the cedar siding was futile.  He made plans to install steel siding when he had the time and had room on the airplanes to bring in the siding.  Some much needed rain finally fell on May 22nd and the forest fire threat was lessened.  While getting the portage boats on Nechigona ready to go, we were delighted to see eight Tundra Swans in the lower river and a young bull moose, its antlers still in velvet.  Loon Haunt and nature are one in the same and we never tire of it!  

We were looking forward to welcoming returning guests and those guests that were joining us for the first time.  Spring weather was very pleasant and bug free.  Remembering the buggy summer of 2009, guests came armed with boxes of mosquito coils and were delighted to find they didn’t need any.  It wasn’t until the month of July that we finally saw a few black flies.  Fishing was superb with great numbers of walleyes caught at all locations.  Guests gleefully commented on how fat and feisty the walleyes were and new fishing spots were found daily.  We did notice however, that the northern fishing was not as rewarding as in other years.              

My flower gardens were lovely and frost was not a concern at all.  With the low lake levels we suspected that the wild rice crop would have a big growth advantage early in the season and that is exactly what transpired.  The plants were easily three weeks ahead of schedule and, in anticipation Bill serviced the picker long before it was needed.  Nature controls the entire wild rice production from growth to harvest, just as in any farming, and we were hoping all the factors that make a bumper crop would come into play.  The first day of harvesting was August 19th (a new early record for us).  Mother Nature didn’t assist us very much with the harvest this year however.  The whole month of September was windy, cool and rainy – not ideal conditions for sure.  Accuweather was invaluable for finding windows where we could pick, usually only two or three hours at a time.  We did manage to pick over 9700 pounds of rice – not the 12,000 we were shooting for.  We were disappointed that thousands of pounds of rice fell off due to the wind and rain but we remained optimistic for future years.  This wild rice farming is in our blood!
This season we crossed off many items on our “to do list”.  Bill finally built the retaining wall at Goose Lake and reinforced the walkway to withstand the weight of the excavator.  We stayed long after the last guests left for home so that we could finish projects.  We did not have really cold fall weather and the water system didn’t freeze once.  We always say the romance of being in the bush vanishes when the water system freezes.  October 3rd found us pleased with all our progress and on the way back to our home in Red Lake.    
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LOUISE’S CHATTER
-  We, like others in the resort business, were apprehensive about the 2010 fishing season because of all the bad economic news constantly in the media.  Our worst fears were realized and the economy played a huge factor in keeping many of our regular guests from taking their annual fishing vacation.  Poor health kept more regular guests from their yearly trip.  We sincerely thank those guests who fished with us this year.  We appreciate your business.
-  Jim and Rob Bell, early June fishermen at Goose Lake, reported easy walleye fishing off all the points.  Jim caught a nice, chunky 26 ½ inch walleye one day but held bragging rights for less than 24 hours.  The next day Ed Husting bagged a 31 inch walleye below Whitedog Falls on his first cast.  There were many nice walleyes caught that week at all locations.

-  Our son Scott helped Bill set up a new bulletin board for the website as the old one was not being used anymore. There was too much unwanted Spam posted throughout.  If you have not checked it out yet, we invite you to look it over and perhaps offer advice or exchange ideas and experiences with other guests.  New guests especially are grateful for any tips and suggestions.
-   The Keith Beauchamp crew nailed the walleyes in 2 feet of water at Nechigona Lake in June.  They fished the windward shore and caught some really nice fish.  Doug Jones and his fishing partner chalked up an impressive 110 walleyes in 3 hours.
-  Bad flying weather delayed June changeovers 3 weekends in a row.  We sincerely thank the fishermen who kept their cool during this difficult time.  Special mention goes to the Cherrington Lake guests, the McDermott and Theisen parties.

-  2010 will be remembered by us for all the lost and found fishing rods.  The best story has to belong to Tom Hunt.  He lost his brand new pole on his first cast in 2009 but I was unaware of it.  The very next week Steve Johnson snagged the rod and turned it in.  I emailed all the parties that had fished Goose Lake up to that week as the rod was brand new and we could tell it hadn’t been in the lake long.  No one claimed the rod, however, so I just hung on to it.  This year I noticed Tom Hunt rigging up his brand new rod on the first day of his trip.  His friends had tied an “idiot string” to it and when I commented on it they laughingly told me about Tom’s bad luck the year before.  I informed them I believed I had the lost rod.  When Tom held it in his hand again he was very pleased.  He was very grateful to Steve Johnson too.
-  Ken Dawson lost his fishing pole at Haystack Island but party member Sherm Sweeney caught it 2 days later.  Ken Smithson lost his pole at the Honey Hole and thought it was lost forever.  Bill assured him that someone would snag it in time but even he was surprised when Sam Sweeney caught it a couple of days later.  A couple of other rods were brought in by fishermen this summer but they are in pretty bad shape as they’ve been in the lake a few years.
-  Brian DeVroy and Nils Melberg caught an impressive 249 fish in one day at Cherrington Lake.  Almost all of the fish were walleyes.

-  7 good friends of Bruce Bertzyk came to Goose Lake in June.  Their mission was twofold:  to spread Bruce’s ashes and to fish in one of his favorite lakes.  Bruce was a prince of a guy who enjoyed fishing trips with his friends and his wife Kay.  The fact that his friends made a special trip to Goose Lake just showed their high regard for Bruce.  Who among us can count on such loyal friends to gather from states as widespread as Rhode Island, New Jersey, Florida, Illinois and Minnesota?
-  Tom Butcher reported catching 9 walleye on 1 minnow.  Must have been a stickleback minnow – those little guys are very hardy!

-  In late June, all the lakes were covered with a thin layer of blue/green algae.  This was something we don’t remember seeing before.  It only lasted a week or so and then dissipated.  

-  Jeff Maynard accompanied Gary McKee, Joseph Ison and his son Joseph on a much anticipated fishing trip to Goose Lake in June.  Upon his arrival he began treating us all to gourmet specialties from his kitchen.  Other fishermen were heard to exclaim “what is he cooking now – do you smell that?”  We don’t know when he found the time to fish hard and still turn out these fabulous meals night after night.  We were all shocked and saddened when Jeff suffered a stroke on the morning of his departure.  An emergency flight to health care professionals in Thunder Bay failed to revive him and he passed away.  A very sad ending to a vacation with friends – Jeff will be missed by all who knew him.  

-  Bill and Tom Codak accompanied Eric Bereta to Woman Falls the evening before their flight out of Goose Lake the following morning.  They felt they needed to throw a few more casts for the elusive “big one”.  Eric hit the jackpot on the very last cast of the trip – a beautiful 31 inch walleye!

-  On July 3rd, Fred Barnes tried a few spots he had never fished in past years.  He mentioned the blue jug in the lower river as especially productive but said he caught nice walleyes everywhere.
-  Mike and Doug Beck chalked up an impressive 56 walleye in 60 minutes at Unnamed Lake.  Their largest was a 25 ¼ inch beauty.
-  Lon Bernth’s crew of 4 use only artificial bait when they visit us at Goose Lake.  Even missing 1 ½ days due to adverse weather, they were still able to catch 900 fish.  These guys know the lake better than we do and routinely fish in places off the beaten path.

-  Eagles again occupied the nest close to the Poirier Lake cabin so our guests were able to watch the adults rearing their young eaglet.  Ron and Kathy Neider were there the day the eaglet flew for the first time on August 8th.
-  This summer we noticed that the robins raised 2 batches of young ones.  We don’t recall the last time that happened.
-  At Unnamed Lake, Michael Pettit caught 28 and 39 inch northerns on his fly rod (8 pound line).  Must have been quite a tussle!
-  The resident Whiskeyjacks at Unnamed Lake entertained guests all season long.  They delighted everyone by showing up daily for food offerings.  You have to admit it is cool when a wild bird perches on your finger.

-   Many guests at Goose Lake commented on our very healthy eagle population.  Several even mentioned we should rename the camp because they didn’t see as many loons as in other years.  
-  There were many wildlife sightings this season:  Moose sightings at Goose Lake were prolific. Gary McKee’s group, members of the Fleming party, Jim and Rob Bell, Eric Bereta, Mark Brahmer’s threesome, Ken Smithson and Mike Hubbard all were lucky enough to see moose (mostly cows and calves).  Mike Hubbard saw the most – a total of 4.  He was fishing the 10 foot hole in September when a cow and calf emerged from the bush and crossed the river not too far away.  Shortly after, a bull followed them.  The very next day Mike returned to the same spot and saw another bull, (possibly the same one), swimming across the river again and heading southwest.  A couple of hours later Bill and I were returning from the rice field with a load of rice and came upon a bull swimming from Joe’s Island to the west shore.  We believe it was the same bull and took a video of it.  It emerged from the water but stayed just behind some young trees so we were able to observe it while Bill practiced his moose calls.  I don’t know what Bill “said” to the moose but it responded with a series of grunts and crashes.  Joseph Ison, Jim and Rob Bell spied mink.  Otters were seen by some members of the Beauchamp party, Jim and Rob Bell, Scott Bittner and Duke Strever.  Gary McKee’s group also saw a caribou.  The rarest wildlife sighting was made by members of Lon Bernth’s group.  They saw a wolverine at Nechigona.  This is the first confirmed sighting of a wolverine although Ron Shave swears he saw one a few years ago at Poirier.  Usually guests are thrilled to glimpse a wild animal but Brad Wessel went one better.  A seagull became entangled in his fishing line so he reeled it in and had the precarious job of freeing the bird.  Apparently the seagull cooperated while Brad worked to free it and flew away unharmed.

-  We are thankful for the help with loading and unloading freight this year.  The Lucas McDermott crew helped carry mattresses, a new refrigerator, the old freezer, drums and propane cylinders at Cherrington.  Doug Harwick’s guys, Ken Homann’s group and Jim Roller’s twosome muscled freight on and off the airplanes at Goose Lake.  Lon Bernth’s party helped unload lumber for Bill’s building projects.  Mike and Doug Beck interrupted their fishing to help Bill load a boat on the plane at Unnamed.  Skip Rambo’s men made short work of unloading the steel siding and propane cylinders at Cherrington Lake.  Ken Smithson’s guys and Sherm Sweeney pitched in to load wild rice for the flight to town.

-  Every year we are the recipients of our guests’ thoughtfulness.  Shirley Leibert sent along her “personal favorites” cookbook with her husband Mike.  I will be putting it to good use, thank you so much.  Nell Abramajtys brought along a quilt she sewed for our granddaughter – thank you Nell!  Bob Rupel had extra tomatoes from his garden to share and they tasted wonderful!  We appreciated the dinner night with Ken Dawson’s party and Lon Bernth’s crew.  Be assured that it was much anticipated and appreciated!  Paul Nearing’s group brought along a bottle of Illinois wine that we are saving for a special occasion – thanks Paul!    

-  August 25th was the day we saw the first flock of geese fly over.  As in years past, it seemed much too early but was actually right on schedule.
-  Nothing makes us speed up our fall shut down better than colder weather.  A few snowflakes fell in mid September to remind us that colder weather was around the corner and to kick start us into a higher gear.

-  Pleased with our accomplishments, we left Goose Lake on October 3rd.

-  This year we have a couple of items in our lost and found department.  A brown jacket and a depth finder were found in our van.  Please give us a call if these belong to you.         
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2010 IMPROVEMENTS
-    New mattresses and a new refrigerator installed at Cherrington Lake.  
-   Steel siding replaced the bear damaged cedar siding at the Cherrington cabin and gas shed.  There is now a deck and stairs added to the gas shed.
-   The Cherrington cabin was raised and leveled.
-   Handrail at the Poirier cabin.
-   Record low lake levels enabled Bill to underpin the dock and repair the ramp at Monroe Lake. 

-   Rebuilt and reinforced the walkway to the dock to make it carry the weight of the excavator.              
-   Lake levels this fall were finally low enough to build a retaining wall along the shoreline in front of the service building.  This wall will prevent further erosion of our beach.  We also decked over the area between the service building and the retaining wall.

-  The exterior of Cabin 3 was stripped bare and restained.  All the cabins at Goose Lake were given a new coat of stain.
         
       PLANNED FOR 2011
   Handrails for some of the cabins for our aging guests.

· Many dead trees at Goose Lake will have to be cut down for firewood.
     -    Brush will be cut at the outposts.
        
         
 
 
Please send in your picture to qualify for the 2011 draw.  We thank everyone who took the time to send us photos in 2010.
FREE TRIP DRAW

Keith Beauchamp is this year’s winner of a free fishing trip.  Congratulations !
 
 
THANK YOU
We sincerely thank you all for choosing our camp for your annual fishing holiday whether you are first time guests or have been with us for many seasons.  We know you have choices on where to spend your time and dollars and we are honored and pleased you chose us. We enjoy catching up with you every year and work with diligence to keep all equipment in top running condition for you.  
 
RESERVATIONS FOR 2011
 
We look forward to your return!  We enjoy renewing old friendships and making new ones.  Join us at Loon Haunt Outposts for a relaxing fishing adventure.  Please contact us to lock in your favorite week and your favorite location. 
 
 
 
Thank you for taking the time to enter your catch on the bragging boards.  We enjoy reading about your success and often feel we were in the boat with you!  We can imagine the thrill of catching these fish and the satisfaction of releasing them so they can swim away unharmed.  We noticed, however, that this year our guests were not as diligent in posting their catches as in past years.  A special thank you to those guests who did!
[image: image4]

GOOSE LAKE 
  
	Name
	Date
	Species
	Length

	Jason Martin
	June
	Walleye
	24.5

	Ed Husting
	June
	Walleye
	31

	Jim Bell
	June
	Walleye
	22(many),24,25,25.5,26,26.5

	Rob Bell
	June
	Northern
	36

	Rob Bell
	June
	Walleye
	22(many),25(3),28

	Skyler Thomas
	June
	Northern
	33.5

	Stu Beauchamp
	June
	Northern
	36

	Mark Thomas
	June
	Walleye

	22.5

	Scott Schaefer
	June
	Northern
	36

	Scott Schaefer
	June
	Walleye
	25, 27

	Brett Beede
	June
	Walleye
	26

	Dan Anderson
	June
	Northern


	31


	Ben Boyles
	June
	Northern
	31.5

	Frank Boyles
	June
	Northern
	30

	Gary McKee
	June
	Walleye
	22, 26

	Joseph Ison II
	June
	Walleye
	18, 23 


	Shea Brendel
	June
	Walleye
	20

	Shea Brendel
	June
	Northern
	22, 30

	Mike Leibert
	June
	Northern
	39

	Jim Holland
	June
	Northern

	36

	Dean Sander
	June
	Walleye
	24, 24.5

	Joseph Ison II
	June
	Northern
	15, 39

	David Bucher
	June 
	Perch

	15.5

	Rick Souler
	June
	Northern
	31

	Dave Casucci
	June
	           Northern
	31

	McKee/Maynard/Ison party of 4
	June
	Walleye/Northern
	600+

	Don Fleming
	June
	           Walleye
	25, 27


	Eric Bereta
	June
	Northern
	32, 33, 34, 35(2)


	Paige Fleming
	June
	Walleye
	20(5), 22, 23 

	Bailee Fleming
	June
	Walleye
	21(2), 22.5

	Curt Fleming

	June
	Walleye
	20(3), 21, 23

	Paige Fleming
	June
	Northern

	25

	Bill Codak

	June
	Northern

	32

	
Corey Gresham/Steve McCulloch
	June
	Walleye


	110 in 1 day


	Tom Oldham
	June
	Northern
	34

	Eric Bereta
	June
	Walleye
	27, 31

	Bailee Fleming
	June
	Northern
	29 

	Doug Sutton
	June
	Northern
	34

	Skip Erickson
	June
	Walleye
	28

	Tyler Erickson

	June
	Walleye
	26

	Jim Nicholas
	June
	Northern
	32, 35

	Stuart Seis
	June
	Walleye
	23, 24


	David Erickson
	June
	Walleye


	23


	Max Barnes
	June
	Walleye
	6 7/8, 24(2), 25.5, 27

	Fred Barnes
	June
	Walleye
	24(3), 26, 26.5

	Daniel Sutton
	June
	Walleye
	24(2)

	Dustin Sutton
	June
	Walleye
	23

	Mark Brahmer
	July
	Northern
	35

	Mark Brahmer
	July
	Walleye
	26

	Bernth party of 4

	July
	Walleye

	900+ (all on artificial)


	Ken Homann
	August

	Walleye
	26

	Ken Homann
	       August
	Northern
	34

	Jim Roller
	August

	Walleye
	26

	Art Meunier
	August

	Northern
	35

	Steve Robinson
	August

	Walleye
	26 

	Kelly Robinson
	August

	Walleye

	23


	Darin York
	August

	Walleye
	25

	Dave Roberts
	August

	Walleye
	24, 29


	                                     Dave Roberts
	August

	Perch

	11.5

	Ed York
	August

	Walleye
	22.5

	Gerry Doehrmann
	August

	Walleye


	24

	Gerry Doehrmann
	August

	Northern
	35

	Kent Schneider
	August

	Walleye
	25, 28

	Sam Sweeney
	August

	Walleye
	24, 25

	Sherm Sweeney
	August

	Northern
	33

	Lynn Vorbrich
	September
	Walleye
	25(2)

	Lynn Vorbrich
	September
	Northern
	33

	Scott Stouffer
	September

	Northern
	27
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This Northern was caught off the dock at Monroe in September
MONROE LAKE 
	Name
	Date
	Species
	Length

	Kevin Schmidt
	June
	Walleye
	23

	Dan Gordon
	July 
	Northern
	35

	Raymond Hardy
	July
	Walleye

	25.5, 26.5

	Raymond Hardy
	July
	Northern
	43
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CHERRINGTON LAKE  
	Name
	Date
	Species
	Length

	Luke McDermott
	June
	Northern
	30,31,32,33(3),35(2),35.5,38(2)

	                                Ron McDermott
	June


	Northern
	32,33,36,38


	Luke McDermott
	June
	Lake Trout
	28.5, 31

	Luke McDermott
	June
	Walleye
	24(2),24.5,25.5

	Brandon Pitlik
	                  June
	Lake Trout
	26.5

	Ron McDermott
	June
	Walleye
	23-24(8),24.5,25,26.5

	Adam McDermott
	June
	Northern

	30,31(2),32,32.5,33,35,36,37,38

	Adam McDermott
	June
	Lake Trout
	27.5

	Adam McDermott
	June
	Walleye
	 25

	Brandon Pitlik
	June
	Walleye
	23.5,24(2)

	Brandon Pitlik
	June
	Northern
	30,31,33,37,38

	Nils Melberg
	June
	Walleye
	25,26

	Nils Melberg
	June
	Northern
	34,37

	Brian DeVroy
	June
	Walleye
	24

	Brian DeVroy
	June
	Northern
	33,34,35

	Wayne Losinske
	June
	Walleye
	24,26

	Gene Theisen
	June
	Walleye
	24,25

	Gene Theisen
	June
	Northern
	32,33

	Brian DeVroy/Nils Melberg
	June
	Walleye
	241 in 1 day

	Mike Hubbard
	July
	Northern
	36

	Mike Hubbard
	July
	Walleye
	24

	Mike Hubbard
	July
	Lake Trout
	26,28
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UNNAMED LAKE 
  
	Name
	Date
	Species
	Length

	Matt Crabb
	May
	Walleye
	24,25,26(2)

	John Crabb
	May
	Walleye

	24,26

	Cam Zimmer
	May
	Walleye
	24(3),24.5,25,26,27

	Cam Zimmer
	May
	Northern
	36

	Don Graven
	May
	Northern
	36.5

	Tom Sayer
	June
	Walleye
	24,25,26


	Tom Sayer
	June
	Northern

	31

	John Johnson
	June
	Walleye
	25.5,26


	John Johnson
	June
	Northern
	32,38

	Scott Kruse

	            June
	Northern
	39.5

	Scott Kruse
	June

	Walleye
	24(2),25.5,27

	Barry Hager
	June

	Walleye
	24,24.5(3),25.5

	Troy Kruse
	June

	Northern
	33

	Troy Kruse
	June

	Walleye
	25.5(2),26(2)

	Barry Kruse
	June

	Walleye
	24.5,25,26,30

	Harold Kruse
	June

	Walleye
	24(2),24.75,26.5

	Michael Pettit
	June

	Northern
	28,36,39

	Michael Pettit
	June
	Walleye
	21,24

	Graham Page
	June
	Walleye
	22(2),23,24,25,27(2)

	Graham Page
	June
	Northern
	32(4),33,35

	Tim Gregorski
	June
	Northern
	33,40

	J.J. Bailey
	June
	Northern
	30(2),33,36,37,42

	J.J. Bailey
	June
	Walleye
	22,23

	Mike and Doug Beck
	July
	Walleye
	24,24.25,25(2),25.25,25,5,25.75,26,27

	Mike and Doug Beck
	July
	Northern
	35,37,38

	Bob Wilson
	August
	Northern
	32(3),34,39(2)

	Rosemary Wilson
	August
	Northern
	30(3),32

	Jon Pounds
	August
	Northern
	30,32,33,34,43

	Kathy Pounds
	August
	Northern
	31,34,37,38,39

	Andy Olson
	September
	Northern
	37

	Paul Nearing
	September
	Walleye
	24.5
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WHITELAW LAKE 
  
	Name
	Date
	Species
	Length/Weight 

	Bob Craven/Kevin Dillon/Frank Evans
	June
	Walleye/Northern
	1115 total (mostly walleyes)


	Bob Craven/Kevin Dillon/Frank Evans
	June
	Walleye
	19,20(several),23

	Bob Craven/Kevin Dillon/Frank Evans

	June
	Northern

	36

	Ric and Judy Miller

	July
	Walleye

	245 total  20-22(6)


	Ric and Judy Miller
	July
	Northern
	5 total

	Ric and Judy Miller
	July
	Perch
	7 total
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POIRIER LAKE 
  
	Name
	Date
	Species
	Length

	Richard Hancock
	May
	Northern
	34,36

	Ted Hancock
	May
	Northern
	36

	Tom Butcher
	June
	Walleye
	24,25,26,27.5

	John Butcher
	June
	Walleye
	24,24.5,26,26.5

	Ron and Kathy Neider
	August
	Walleye
	23(13),24(11),24.5,25(2),25.5,27

	Joe and Nell Abramajtys
	August
	Walleye
	Largest 28

	Joe and Nell Abramajtys
	August
	Northern
	Largest 35

	Grey and Beverly Scott
	September
	Walleye
	Largest 27

	Grey and Beverly Scott
	September
	Northern
	Largest 36

	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	



For a handy length to weight converter please click here
 additional pictures (click on photo to enlarge)

